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THE CHAIRMAN:  Ladies and gentlemen, it is 10.30, so I think we can start with our first witness for this morning who is Colonel English.

COLONEL TERENCE ENGLISH, Called

   1.  THE CHAIRMAN:  First, may I thank you very much indeed for coming this morning to give evidence.  I expect that you have been following the inquiry as it has been going along.       A.  I have

   2.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Could you begin by giving your name and address for the purpose of the shorthand note and then tell us of your concern for these matters.       A.  I am Colonel Terry English and my address is 12 Batts Park, Taunton, Somerset, TA1 4RE.

   3.   THE CHAIRMAN:  You have been good enough to supply us with a note of what you might be going to say which we have obviously looked at.  How would you like to deal with it?  Would you like to take us through the note?       A.  I would like to run through the note and then take any questions afterwards.

   4.  THE CHAIRMAN:  That would be very helpful.       A.  I have been closely associated with the plight of Gulf War veterans who have found themselves to be suffering from ill health following their return from the Gulf on the conclusion of the hostilities in the first Gulf War conflict which ended in 1991.  

In August 1993, I was appointed as the Controller of Welfare for the Royal British Legion, a post I held for 11 years until my retirement yesterday.  On taking up the appointment, almost immediately I noticed that we were having to respond to a steady trickle of Gulf War veterans who were complaining of ill health.  Although their symptoms varied greatly, all of those who approached us believed that the cause of their ill health was due to something that had been done to them before or during their deployment in 1990.  During 1993 and throughout 1994 and 1995, what had been a trickle of veterans complaining of ill health became a stream.  Eventually, we were aware of some 5,000 to 6,000 Gulf veterans who were experiencing ill health and believed it was solely due as a result of their deployment to the Middle East for that conflict.  Initially, the support for Gulf War veterans was very thin and there was some cynicism by officials and the media.  At the time, the MoD responded by establishing a part-time medical assessment programme which, although staffed by a competent and well-respected physician, Wing Commander Coker, did not appear to have the given resources to cater for the increasing number of veterans who were reporting unwell.  Following pressure from the Defence Select Committee and the Legion, this was eventually rectified and the assessment programme was established on a full-time basis.

In 1995, the Legion was approached by a cross-party delegation of politicians and invited to form a Gulf War group comprised of politicians, eminent physicians, members of the legal profession, and veterans’ organisations including the Gulf War veterans.  The aim of the group was to provide an organisation sympathetic to the veterans’ cause which would present their case in a credible way to the Government, the public and the media.  This group was established by the Royal British Legion and has been chaired by the organisation from that time.  It has been the Group’s view that the actions taken by the MoD prior to and during the deployment of troops involved in the first Gulf War was done with the best of intentions to protect the interests of our servicemen and women.  Regrettably, something went wrong and a large number of individuals, up to one in ten of all deployed, have suffered a number of debilitating and in some cases fatal illnesses.

The Legion agrees with the veterans’ position that, had the MoD recognised this during those early days and established the correct research programme together with the appropriate support agencies, then many of the problems that continue today could have been resolved.  The early epidemiological studies completed into the problems of Gulf War illnesses concluded that Gulf War veterans reported far higher levels of illness compared with other cohorts who either did not deploy to the Gulf or deployed to Bosnia.  The Royal British Legion and its sister charities have made every effort to help these veterans, assisting with applications for war pensions and, where appropriate, to have their problems truly recognised.  Although many of those among the 6,000 have been awarded war pensions or gratuities, it seems we are no closer today than in 1991 in identifying the cause of their problems.  It is important to note that, for many veterans, the concept of an explanation of what has happened to them and recognition of their and their families’ plight is paramount and the Legion has found the delay in achieving this on behalf of those who fought for us in the Gulf almost unforgivable.

Over the years, public officials have stated that they continue to be open minded with regard to the underlying cause of Gulf War illnesses but, all too often, these glib statements have been followed by very visible examples of cynicism.  To illustrate, I ask this Panel to recollect some of the statements it has heard during this inquiry.  I personally was dismayed to hear comments by a former medical professional involved in the MoD’s Medical Assessment Programme referring somewhat proudly to the way in which ailing Gulf veterans were dispatched and dismissed as liars.  It was also of concern to hear testimony that a “subconscious process of education for claims among Gulf War veterans was being heard, of which the symptoms are well known and well rehearsed.”  My Lord, today, there are approximately 6,000 Gulf War veterans in receipt of war pensions or gratuities for their conditions.  To call these men and women liars is not only an insult to them but to the hundreds of employees paid by the Government in the Veterans’ Agency and Pensions Appeal Tribunal who have carefully studied supporting evidence including medical diagnoses to arrive at the level of war pension set for all ill veterans.

In the last 14 years, Gulf veterans in the United Kingdom have been further let down by official procrastination in establishing a full-time medical programme, by the condemnation of veterans’ complaints made in the media by senior officials, by initial denial that administrative arrangements could have gone wrong such as was the case in the use of organophosphates in pesticides and admission that vaccine protocols were not followed and finally by the extended time it took to establish research into different areas of concern.  I am sure that many members of the public would be amazed to know that a major Porton Down study into the immunisation programme due to have ended last year has still not handed down its final report.  This obviously has a detrimental effect on those deploying in new conflicts, particularly where chemical or biological weapons may be used as was illustrated in the recent deployment on Op Telic where a significant proportion, up to one in three involved in that conflict, declined the inoculations offered as protection against anthrax.

   5.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think not everybody will know what Op Telic is.       A.  Op Telic was the deployment to Iraq for the war that took place there about a year ago.  My Lord, I am delighted to have been asked to contribute to this inquiry and, if I might be permitted the indulgence to continue with some suggestions for the way forward from my experience as Director of Welfare at The Royal British Legion, I would be much obliged.  In making these recommendations and comments, I will speak with the powerful words of Sir Peter de la Billiere, Lord Craig of Radley and Professor Simon Wessely guiding me.

We would like to see the Government’s Medical Assessment Programme into Gulf War illnesses thoroughly overhauled in a way that benefits the veterans.  Professor Wessely referred to veterans reporting problems accessing ‘veteran-friendly services’ as a recurring issue in his research and, on answering a question about whether there was a lack of medical staff in the Gulf, Lord Craig of Radley reported, “No, it is not just in the Gulf, it is back home after.  Many of these problems did not present in theatre, they presented subsequently.  It is the medical support which an individual might receive at home which I think was not as good as it might have been and could have helped.”  There is clearly something wrong with the way that veterans have been and perhaps continue to be treated.  Professor Wessely was asked where money could be spent on veterans of the first Gulf conflict.  He referred to “a law on diminishing returns on what we can learn directly from them” in research and said, “I would like to see more done on social outcomes, on improving functioning, on access to services” and the Legion would heavily support that view.

We come now to the concept of closure that has been much heard in this inquiry.  Lord Craig of Radley referred to the present arrangement situation as “highly unsatisfactory”.  He said, “Rather than continue to seek the unfindable at considerable expense, is there not an alternative offer, full and final settlement” to those affected?  He continued, “It is time for MoD to accept that they have not been able to disprove that the individual’s illness is not Gulf-service related and to compensate and apologise to those that have been kept waiting far too long for satisfaction.”  I would propose a one-off payment to all who presented to the MoD’s Medical Assessment Programme, the veterans whom Professor Wessely referred to as “the people who voluntarily come forward because they feel they have a problem and they want a medical assessment, so they are going to be the sicker people, ones with more health concerns, more health problems and indeed that is what we showed.”  He referred to the MAP studies as non-epidemiological but nonetheless important.  Some of the veterans who came to the MoD’s MAP were helped in the way they were given diagnoses that assisted them to receive a war pension.  Others, as we have heard in this inquiry, were shunned and possibly given misinformation and still others report to MAP to this day in the hope that they might gain some light on what their problems really are.  I believe that recognition is due to those who took part in this research and that a one-off payment should be made to those who reported to MAP and subsequently were awarded a war pension or a gratuity for conditions attributable to their service in the Gulf.

I would welcome more transparency from the MoD in terms of the £8.5 million spent on researching Gulf War illnesses and pension levels granted to veterans for those illnesses.  To this day, the Veterans Agency will not give a breakdown of how many Gulf War veterans are on 20 per cent, 30 per cent, 40 per cent and even more with regard to these pensions.  It is simply not good enough to provide the dismissive answer that the information is not readily available and not in the public domain.  A consolidated figure of the pension amount to Gulf War veterans is not enough and it certainly would not assist this inquiry, should it decide to recommend for one-off payments to ill veterans, to assess the likely cost of such a measure.  It seems that the issues of undue secrecy and misinformation that the MoD acknowledged are continuing to be a problem after the first Gulf conflict are continuing to this day.  

Once again, it may surprise members of the public that ex-Service personnel do not have ready access to their medical records from their period of service.  I have campaigned on behalf of the Legion for many years that service people should be given their medical records when they leave the forces.  At the moment, ex-service personnel are given a summary of their medical history to give to civilian doctors and must make a subject access request to the appropriate service records office for the full military medical records and give written consent to each civilian healthcare provider for the release of their records.  Many a GP has been confounded by the problems of examining a Gulf War veteran presenting with signs and symptoms of ill-defined conditions and then had a struggle to access the medical records which may assist in a prompt and proper diagnosis for that veteran.  I believe that releasing a full record of an individual’s medical history should be within the capacity of the MoD now.

Finally, I would like to express disappointment that it was deemed inappropriate for a Government Minister, serving official or serving member of the Armed Forces to attend this independent public inquiry and that MOD-sponsored scientists and researchers were sent personal letters reminding them all too clearly of their positions in terms of confidentiality of non-published research and such.  It would be easy to understand that Gulf War veterans and their families could see this official non-appearance as the compounding of a long-running insult.  Perhaps amends can be made when the time comes for your report to be written, sir.

My Lord, the Royal British Legion has been associated with this important issue for a decade now and the call was first made for the Government to institute a full public inquiry into Gulf War illness at our annual conference in 1997.  Today, I would like to applaud the efforts of the architect of this independent inquiry, Lord Morris of Manchester, for his tenacity on behalf of all the ex-service community and I commend this Panel for its extraordinary efforts over the nine days that it has taken evidence.

   6.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much, Colonel English.  I think I should start by saying on behalf of the Panel that we are very conscious of what the veterans have owed to you over the last 10/14 years and through you also to the Royal British Legion and I am sure that has not been lost on them.  I am sure that they are as grateful as we are.  This obviously is an important statement but I think I should perhaps dot one or two Is and cross one or two Ts.  You refer on page 3 of your statement to a remark made by one of our witnesses in which he dismissed some of the veterans as being liars.  I suspect that you are referring here to a witness from whom we heard, the last of the witnesses from whom we heard on 10 August whose name was Dr Tony Hall and the particular passage which I think you have in mind is a passage at the bottom of page 3 though I do not think I need repeat what he said there.          A.  That is correct.

   7.   THE CHAIRMAN:  Secondly, you referred to another witness who mentioned a subconscious process of education.  I think that witness was probably Major General Craig who I think gave evidence on 28 July, the first of our witnesses on that day, and I think you are referring to what he said at page 4 and perhaps, for the benefit of the record, I should just read out what he said on which you are commenting.  What he said was this, “There was a consistency and similarity of the claims and allegations, which is entirely in keeping with that which I have listened to previously in court.  There would seem to have been a sub-conscious process of education going on here and I think this may have happened also at Ty Gwyn and Tyrrwhitt House, and I understand Dr Alan Jones” and he is the doctor at Ty Gwyn” came to see you yesterday.  If this conclusion is correct, then the veterans have been done an immense disservice, as that will immediately undermine their case.  I got the impression from some of the panel’s questions that a modicum of doubt had been experienced as to the presentation of the symptoms and as to whether some of the evidence was perhaps overstated.”  I think I ought to say on behalf of the Panel that I am not conscious that we have yet said that but I hope that puts into context the comments which you have made.       A.  Thank you.

   8.  THE CHAIRMAN:  There are one or two matters which I would also like to mention.  At the bottom of page 4, you refer to Professor Wessely as having referred to the law of diminishing returns on what further research might produce.  My impression is that that expression was first mentioned by Dr Jack Melling and, when I put that to Professor Wessely later, he entirely agreed with that.        A.  Yes.

   9.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it was Dr Melling who first used that particular expression.  On page 5, your very interesting suggestion of a one-off payment to all those who have presented to the Medical Assessment Programme.  Could you just expand that a little and perhaps fill in, again for me, the problem which I still have about what has been done already.  We know that there are 6,000 people who claim to have suffered.  Can you, from your memory or any notes you have, tell us how many of those have something from the Veterans Agency.       A.  If I could just run through our thoughts on that, sir.  The advice that we give anyone approaching the Royal British Legion or indeed any of our sister charities with regard to what they should do to have their problem addressed is that they should report to the Medical Assessment Programme in order that they are registered with the MoD and are in the system.  That is phase one.  We also advise them that they should make an application for a war pension at the same time and our belief is that, if the individual has reported to the MAP programme and has registered and he subsequently has a condition that was caused or made worse by his service in the Gulf, then they should be entitled to this additional ex gratia payment and it should be based upon the level of disability they are deemed to have been diagnosed as having.

   10.  THE CHAIRMAN:  In other words, your suggestion is not that it would be the same one-off payment for all.       A.  No, it would be determined by the level of disability.  So, if it were 10 per cent, it would be one figure, if it were 20 per cent and so on, so that it was a fair payment reflecting the level of disability that the individual experienced. 

   11.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Right up to 90 per cent?       A.  Right up to 90 per cent or 100 per cent.

   12.   THE CHAIRMAN:  But the actual amount that would be paid in those proportions would be what?  That would have to be negotiated.       A.  That would have to be negotiated as a fair sum.

   13.   THE CHAIRMAN:  Between the veterans’ representatives and the MoD?       A.  Yes.

   14.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Would the Royal British Legion want to have a hand in that?        A.  I am sure we would be very willing to advise on that. 

   15.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And that would not involve, as I understand it, any of the veterans having to come back either by way of appeal or …       A.  No, it should not do because they will be registered by the MAP and they have actually gone through that system.  They have also been assessed as to their condition by the Agency, so there should not be a need for a further visit to any other agency. 

   16.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I can see that that would be the easiest way, as it were, of doing something.       A.  Yes.

   17.  THE CHAIRMAN:  What, in your view, would be the justification from the public point of view of spending money on that?       A.  We are already spending a vast sum of money on research that seems to be going nowhere and the veterans themselves have problems that they certainly believe and the indications would suggest that were caused by something that was done to them or for them during that deployment which is very hard to uncover at present.  Obviously, something is wrong.  When you look at other conflicts of a similar nature, The Falklands and Bosnia, we have people who are unwell who have been injured and who are receiving war pensions.  We do not have the sort of issues we are getting with the Gulf where there is a belief that there is some underlying problem that is very, very difficult to identify.  So, by accepting that – and I think Lord Craig was intimating something along these lines – we are recognising that there is a problem that cannot be identified and we are attempting to produce closure on something that otherwise will rumble on for years.

   18.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think the MoD have already accepted that the level of illness was unquestionably high for Gulf veterans than it would be for a similar number of veterans who did not go to the Gulf.       A.  Yes, indeed.

   19.   THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you, in addition to the suggestion of a one-off ex gratia payment to all those who are presenting – and that is what you are suggesting, as I understand it – think there should be some public acknowledgement from the MoD other than what they have already given?       A.  Yes, I do.  I think that is as important as anything to the veterans.  They know that they have an illness – and I think there are one or two here today – with problems that doctors have had real difficulty in defining and, by acknowledging this, it will give them some comfort that what they have experienced has been recognised and that some small step has been taken to address their sufferings in the past over and above what is already there in terms of the war pension scheme and other provisions because this is something that I think is very different from almost anywhere else we have seen.

   20.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Is it your view, knowing the veterans as you do, that if there were a two-pronged approach by the Ministry of Defence along those lines, that might go somewhere, if not the whole way, towards satisfying at least the great majority of the veterans?       A.  Yes.  I think that will bring comfort to a great many of them.

   21.   THE CHAIRMAN:  There will, I imagine, always be some who want something more but you think that would be something worth doing?       A. I think so.

   22.   THE CHAIRMAN:  You also mention the problem regarding medical records.  I think it has almost been accepted now at any rate as far as the Gulf veterans are concerned and it is, in a sense, water under the bridge.  I think it is accepted that medical records were not properly ---       A.  That is not the point I am making.

   23.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I am sorry, make it again.  I think I know the point you are making.      A.  Medical records were not the top priority in the Gulf and, to some degree, it is understandable: in the heat of battle, the shortness of the campaign, there were things done in a rush in the best interests of those who were deployed and then those records were lost.  The real issue on this is what happens afterwards.  When you leave the forces currently and you report to your GP as an ex-serviceman, you look as though you have been the most healthy person on this earth, because if you have done a full career, you have up to 34 years where you have had no medical problems at all.  They have to apply to the medical records office to get a synopsis of your medical history.  Sometimes that works and sometimes it does not work so well.  Many, many veterans report to their GP for the first time and there is virtually no record at all of their medical history and it can take months to get even that limited information that I have mentioned.  Our belief is that the services now have excellent records on virtually everything concerning record of service when they leave.  They will also have a record of the medical history of each individual and it is our belief that we have arrived at a time when individuals should be given their medical record as well and then, when they report to the GP for the first time, this can be handed to them and at least then the GP has a very good start point on which to make initial diagnosis.  When Nicholas Soames was Minister of the Armed Forces, this was one of the points that the Legion put to him then; it was not dismissed; it was looked at very carefully but it was thought that only two of the services at the time had the capability to do that and it was going to be looked at.  Well, it has not progressed, I am afraid, to this day but we think that, if that were done, a lot of the initial problems that veterans experience when they first report unwell to GPs would be largely overcome and the GP would have a very good start point with regard to referral and what might be done thereafter.  When Dr Reid was the Minister of the Armed Forces when the Labour Government first came in, he made a very good attempt to keep GPs up to date with Gulf veterans’ problems, but this aspect of the exercise has never been followed through and I believe that if this is done, it will help not only our Gulf War veterans but those who suffer from any future campaigns and indeed any serviceman leaving the forces.

   24.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, that is a point for the future rather than a point which is going to help us.       A.  It is something which if it falls out of this will help the veterans.

   25.  THE CHAIRMAN:  I entirely follow that.  One last point which is that you referred to a particular observation of Lord Craig of Radley and the extent to which there was adequate medical support within the Gulf.  My impression from the other witnesses we have heard from has been that the support in the Gulf could not really have been better.  The real problem which I think Lord Craig was suggesting, as indeed the others suggested, is the medical support which they receive when they returned.       A.  Indeed.

   26.   THE CHAIRMAN:  Is that the same point?       A.  Yes, it is the same point I am trying to make there.  I think the medical support for those in the Gulf was adequate for the task carried out.  It is when they come back and what has happened since that has caused many of the problems with the reduction in the scope of the forces’ medical services and the lack of recognition by the NHS of just what this problem might be.

   27.  DR JONES:  Colonel English, if I may just follow Lord Lloyd’s line of questioning on your suggestion on page 5 of your report concerning the one-off settlement etc.  This is just I-dotting but clarification.  In the middle paragraph of that page, you start off by saying, “I would propose a one-off payment to all who presented to the MoD’s Medical Assessment Programme …”  At the bottom you say, “… should be made to those who reported to the MAP and subsequently were awarded a war pension or a gratuity for conditions attributable to their service in the Gulf.”       A.  The additional caveat at the bottom is really the hub; that would be the criteria.

   28.  DR JONES:  You were just setting the scene at the start.       A.  Yes.

   29.  DR JONES:  On page 4, the first sentence of your last paragraph, “We would like to see the Government’s Medical Assessment Programme into Gulf War illnesses thoroughly overhauled in a way that benefits the veterans.”  Do you have any particular ideas to suggest how that could be achieved?       A.  The MAP initially had a shaky start, not because of the competence of those who were actually running it but because of the way it was set up and the resources it was given.  I believe it had a high degree of credibility in those early days once it was established. It went through a very difficult spell where they found problems in finding people of the right quality and temperament to run an organisation like this.  I think that side of things needs to be looked at because there was a time when certainly one of the Gulf veterans organisations and I think both of the principal ones at some time actively discouraged their members from attending the MAP because of the treatment they received personally.  I think as well what the MAP does is make a diagnosis and then refer it back to the GP.  There appears to be no follow-up or action taken by MAP thereafter to my understanding and I think that side of things needs to be rather more comprehensive in the follow-through and the aftercare of the individual when he or she returns to their GP.  So, I would like to see more being done on that side.  It is really the link between the GP and the MAP being stronger than it is currently, so that the veterans really feel there is a worth in them completing this particular exercise.  We have received many complaints from those who attended and without drawing too much attention to what has been said elsewhere, we had many who made comments that reflected the treatment they were given which would have been matched by some of the things said by one of your earlier witnesses.  So, I think (a) the quality of the individuals there and (b) the link with the NHS, more aftercare and an ongoing note of what is done at that very focal point of the individual reporting that he or she has a problem.

   30.  DR JONES:  This is not an easy question to answer and you may feel that you do not want to try.  We have had conflicting evidence about the MAP.  We also have received quite a stream of complaints from veterans who have attended it, yet the MAP itself has assessed, as far as I can properly with the questionnaires anyway, the satisfaction experienced by a large number of those who have attended and has come up with extraordinarily high figures of people who were satisfied.  So, there does seem to be a little conflict there.  Can you throw any light on that?       A.  I would not want to comment on how the question was asked.  All I can tell you is that we have had periods where the MAP has received great praise, particularly in the early days.

   31.   DR JONES:  We have also heard those.       A.  And we have also had periods when it has received much adverse comment but I suspect that a large number going through have very straightforward issues addressed in a very straightforward way and their comment would be favourable.  All I can really say is that we have certainly had times when we have had to work hard to encourage veterans to make use of the MAP and we believe that that is vital because they must register and get themselves into the system. Having said that, we believe that that organisation should be as good as the MoD can possibly make it.

   32.  DR JONES:  I certainly take your comments about the limited resources of the early stages of the MoD.  I suspect you know that I was involved in an audit in 1995 when it was at RAF Wroughton and, even at that time, a really very good psychiatric assessment unit which was there at their disposal at Wroughton although not part of the MAP was about to be closed and run down and we commented on what a pity that was.  It certainly was on a shoestring to start with and I think that it actually achieved remarkably good results given that fact.           A.  Yes.

   33.  DR JONES:  Turning to page 6 right at the top, you write, “It seems that the issues of undue secrecy and misinformation that the MoD acknowledged are continuing to be a problem …”  What had you in mind there?       A.  What I am concerned about there particularly – and I do not understand why it is that we cannot have some of the analysis and figures in areas such as the breakdown of war pensions.  I also was one of the recipients of the letter that was sent out advising us not to give evidence to this hearing and, for the life of me, I cannot understand why that should have been issued to many of the people on that list.  What it did, because it became very public knowledge, is cause certain veterans to think there was something to hide behind this and I think that was very unfortunate.

   34.  DR JONES:  I follow those comments.  I rather had misread, in that case, your use of the word “acknowledged” because I gained the impression from it that the MoD had acknowledged that there were these problems.       A.  They did acknowledge one or two things in the past.  For example, on the organophosphates.

   35.  THE CHAIRMAN:  That is the obvious example.        A.  There was a denial there and then of course that was just an error and they found that they had actually used them and had to come back and apologise for it, but there were lots of small things like that early on which came up and had to be corrected afterwards.

   36.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And a number of those within the pluming, for example.              A.  Yes.

   37.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  You say at the top of page 3, “It is important to note that, for many veterans, the concept of an explanation of what has happened to them and recognition of their and their families’ plight is paramount …”  Is that not suggesting that more research should be conducted into this issue?  Perhaps you have answered this question partly in answer to Lord Lloyd about the two-pronged approach.  It seems to be inconsistent with what you say later when you say that there should be closure.       A.  I think there should be closure but I am not saying that research should stop.  What they believe is paramount is that it should be fully recognised that something really is wrong with them.

   38.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  You talk about the cause of their problems two lines higher.  That of course can only be identified by research.       A.  Yes, research must go on and it must go on for a whole variety of reasons.  I think the most important one is that those who serve in the future have to have confidence in the measures taken to protect them.  So, the research must go on to answer these particular issues.  The veterans from the first Gulf War really – and it comes out in some of the evidence you have heard – are very concerned that they are not believed in making their statements and claims that their illnesses are caused through what has happened in the Gulf.  An acknowledgement that there is a problem, that it has to be addressed and some form of recognition made perhaps in a monetary settlement, a small monetary settlement, will do this.  I am not saying that research on this whole issue should stop because the likelihood is that, in the future, we will come across another war like this and, if we have not answered the questions that arose through the threat of chemical and biological weapons and the remedies we take to protect ourselves from them, then it will be a great danger to service personnel in the future.  If our servicemen know that the complaints they make are  recognised for what they are – the research will go on but the issue they raise is that something has been done to damage them – that will ease their own concerns now.  I do not say for one moment that research into what has gone before must stop altogether.  That must go on for the protection of those who serve in the future.  If we can bring this to a closure and cease to deny that there is a problem with our Gulf War veterans, that will bring great comfort to them and I think will help to close the issue.

   39.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:   If the Gulf War veterans had all received, say, 100 per cent war pensions ten years ago, would that have meant that no form of gratuity was necessary?  It seems to me that the gratuity is now compensation for what they suffered in the intermediate ten years.       A.  Yes, into something going wrong that was not being adequately addressed.  I do not think for one moment that every Gulf War veterans would want or expect to receive 100 per cent war pension because their disabilities do not reflect that.  They should get that in respect of the disability it is acknowledged they have received.  The additional payment on top of that is to acknowledge that there really was something and is something wrong there that cannot at the moment be identified.  

   40.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Ross Perot said quite clearly that he did not think that gratuity was the right thing, that they should get what they were owed.       A.  Yes, indeed.  They do in that sense in terms of the war pension.  That is what they get for their disability but it goes beyond that.  In those issues, those with disability were recognised and they were given a war pension but there is something beyond that that was not being recognised.  As you know, one of the doctors concerned almost called them liars and that is what has really cut to the core.

   41.   THE CHAIRMAN:  Colonel English, I just have one last problem with the word “syndrome” which, as you know, has bedevilled this for many, many, many years.  We have had various definitions of what is meant medically by the word “syndrome” so far given by our experts.  We know it is a word to which many of the veterans attach great importance and we know it is a word of which the Ministry of Defence are deeply suspicious, they do not like the word.  Could we have your views about that.  Is this just, in a sense, an argument about words or is there something more than that?  Just to finish that off, if the veterans – and it is because of your knowledge of the veterans that I ask this – are given an adequate acknowledgement that what they were suffering was due to their service in the first Gulf War, do they actually need to be told that that is because of a Gulf War syndrome?       A.  I could not obviously answer for each individual veteran on that.  The view of the group that I have been part of for nine years now is that all we can say is that there are Gulf War illnesses because there is not a uniform set of complaints that veterans suffer from.  I am very much a layman in terms of the medical aspects of this but I do listen to what the likes of Professor Wessely and others have said and our view is that something is causing the problem and, as a layman, I would say that if you can use HIV as an analogy to this sort of problem where something damaged the immune system and then the body can be exposed to a whole multitude of other illnesses, it would strike me that you may have something like that here.  I am here speaking very much as a layman but I know that that view is felt by many people associated with this problem and there is an issue to be addressed.  Something has caused the problem and although we are talking about 6,000 that we know of, we suspect that there may be even more than that who have a problem beyond those that we know are in the system.  Something seems to have damaged their system in some way.  We currently can only address this as a group as Gulf War illnesses because they are many and varied although there is some commonality in some.  I think most of the veterans understand that point of view but, if you were to declare a syndrome, there is nothing to actually confirm that currently and we have to stay open minded about that, but we have no doubt that we have 6,000 veterans who are suffering from illnesses which they certainly attribute to their service in the Gulf and to something that was done to them or for them.

   42.  THE CHAIRMAN:  As you say, as further research goes on, particularly in the United States, it may be that something further will emerge which could establish something like what might ordinarily be called a syndrome but, as I understand it, your view is that it is not a make or break point as far the veterans themselves, or most of them at any rate, are concerned.       A.  I do not believe it is.  I think they want recognition that they are unwell due to something, as I said, done to them or for them with the best of intentions, something that has caused them to have problems.

   43.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Colonel English, I notice that you retired yesterday from the job which you have held for many years and I think it would be right to end with a further tribute to all that you have done both in helping us today and helping the veterans over the many years that you have done your job.       A.  Thank you very much, sir.

The Witness Withdrew

DR MERYL NASS, Called

   44.  THE CHAIRMAN:  We are very grateful to you for coming to help us with our inquiry.  Have you, as it were, come specifically for this inquiry or did you just happen to be in England at the time?       A.  No, I have come for this meeting.

   45.  THE CHAIRMAN:  In that case, I thank you all the more because I think it is a splendid thing to have done.  Before you help us with our task, could you just give your name and address for the purposes of the shorthand note.       A.  My name is Dr Meryl Nass. I practise at Mount Desert Island Hospital, 10 Wayman Lane, Bar Habor, Maine, USA.  I practise general internal medicine as a hospitalist, which means that I take care of hospitalised patients.  In my 24 years’ practice, I have been an emergency physician and practised outpatient internal medicine.  For four years, I had a private practice and this allowed me to do what I wanted or what I found I had to do with patients and I will explain what that means.  About the same time that I opened my own private practice, I became involved with investigating anthrax vaccine and the role of vaccines in chronic illnesses; before that, I really was not aware that there was a problem.  I was interested in chronic fatigue syndrome and fibromyalgia at that time, and made it known that I was interested in seeing patients with those diagnoses.  I began to get referrals.  (I only took patients on referral).  So, I started seeing a number of those patients.  Then, some patients with Gulf War Syndrome/Gulf War illnesses found me and started coming and then eventually patients who became ill after anthrax vaccine that they had received subsequent to the Gulf War.  Eventually, I was spending about 60 per cent of my time with this sort of patient, as well as writing and speaking on these subjects.  It was very exhausting; these patients are the most difficult I have ever had the pleasure to work with.  I was diagnosed with a meningioma of my spinal cord two years ago and had to have surgery and close my practice and I was out of work for eight months.  When I was able to go back to work, I was not as energetic as I had been before, and I could not keep working 80 to 100 hours a week, so now I only see this type of patient one day a week, and I see normal patients the rest of the time.  It is so refreshing and energising to take care of patients who are easy to diagnose and treat, and for whom you can predict a response to treatment once you begin to see them.

I am not an academic but I have done fairly extensive evaluations on 600 to 700 patients with this combination of disorders and I have been in contact with, by phone or e-mail or meeting at conferences, probably at least 2,000 more who have alleged some injury following anthrax vaccine and who have asked me, “Does this sound like something related to the vaccine?” or have asked me to review their records or something like that, and now I cannot handle the volume.  I get several contacts a week from these patients.  Fortunately, there has been an organisation developed called the Military Vaccine Education Center and I refer these patients on to them so that information about their clinical condition can be elicited and they can be given some help from other people who are ill, or given some information about physicians who may be knowledgeable in their care.  

At the same time, after I closed my practice, one of the first things I did after surgery was go to a meeting of the Research Advisory Committee on Gulf War Illnesses and tell them how I was treating patients with Gulf War illnesses.  They were very interested, so I wrote it down, created a protocol and gave it them, and I also put it on my website. I could make that available – I did not think to do it beforehand.  As I say, I do not cure any of these patients, I merely do what doctors have always done which is try to chop their illnesses into treatable pieces.  Sometimes there is some commonality to the symptoms.  In other words, I might have a patient with endocrine disorders and candidiasis but, for instance, if they have a sleep disorder, I treat sleep; if they have diarrhoea, I treat diarrhoea; if they have pain, I treat pain.  So, it means that you are putting them on a lot of medications, vitamins and sometimes food supplements, a lot of different therapies, and you do get functional improvement in the vast majority to some extent, I would say on average 10 to 50 per cent depending on the patient.  There are occasional patients who do better than that.  Unfortunately, it is a lot of out-of-pocket expense for them, and you are looking at probably lifelong treatment with medications.  A lot of these people are on more than ten medicines, and they may have a sleep apnoea machine for use at night.  So, although there are treatments--and I think it is very important that one can offer these people something in the way of treatment, that you can have a normal therapeutic relationship with them, that you are not just their psychiatrist hearing about the problems--I think that is critical, but it is limited.  

I am going to be a little choppy in my presentation and go over things that I did not necessarily emphasize in what I wrote, and I would like you to interrupt me freely.  

From my perspective, the issue of whether anthrax vaccine or vaccines in general have contributed to Gulf War Syndrome has already been established.  There are two kinds of studies: there are studies that look at vaccines in general and of course these are all self-report studies, and then studies that ask specifically, “Did you take anthrax vaccine?”  Kang, in the VA environmental epidemiology unit, showed that people who reported receiving anthrax vaccine at the time of the Gulf War had twice as many of a large variety of symptoms, as those who reported not receiving it.  Schumm looked at Ohio veterans and found that those who thought they had the anthrax vaccine were much more likely to develop Gulf War illnesses.  The Boston group of Proctor and White’s also threw anthrax vaccine into the exposures they were eliciting information about, and found that there was a relationship.

   46.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And the background to this, if you would just remind us, is that, unlike the British veterans, almost all of whom had the anthrax vaccine, that was not true of the United States veterans because there was not enough anthrax vaccine to go round, as I understand it.  Is that correct?       A.  I put one document in your package today – I do not think it has been given out yet – which is signed by a Major shortly after the Gulf War, and it said, “I have asked various people about how much anthrax vaccine was distributed, and these are the numbers we are going to use when the Office of the Surgeon General is asked, ‘How many people received anthrax vaccine?’”  

   47.  In other words, I have seen no reliable documentary evidence of how many people received it, and how many doses, and I do not feel that the numbers that have been provided by the Defence Department are necessarily valid, because there has been no support for those numbers, and the document I supplied shows that the DOD’s numbers are a rough estimate.

   48.  THE CHAIRMAN:  The question I asked is, is it not right that not every US veteran ---       A.  Not every US soldier in the first Gulf War received anthrax vaccine, but the majority that I meet say they believe they had it. The document I provided the Inquiry, and all the subsequent reports from the Federal Government, have claimed that 150,000 people received 268,000 doses of anthrax vaccine, and that only 8,000 doses of botulinum toxoid vaccine were given.  There are many questions about how much vaccine was available then and even where it was manufactured, whether it was fully tested before use, whether it was FDA approved.  I spoke once to Jack Melling about how much anthrax vaccine they had in the UK, and he said that they had plenty in the UK and that they even wound up selling a large number of doses to Saudi Arabia.  So, if you really had excess capacity and we were short, why sell it to Saudi Arabia?  Why not sell it to the United States?  I think the question of how many US troops received anthrax vaccine in the Gulf War remains unresolved.

Steele only asked about whether Kansas veterans received vaccines, in general, for the first Gulf War, and of course she showed that there was an important relationship between receiving them and developing GWS, especially in those veterans who never deployed.  In UK veterans, Cherry and Wessely both asked about vaccinations.  Cherry did not put it in her published paper, but I had asked her specifically about anthrax vaccine, and she said that, yes, there was a meaningful relationship, but she did not go into the statistics with me.  In Canada, Goss-Gilroy looked at anthrax and plague vaccines together.  The plague vaccine, by the way, came off the market a few years later for two reasons, I think.  It was found that it did not work for inhalation plague--that it was not a good biological warfare vaccine--and I think there may have been some other problems with it that have not been made public.  So I think plague vaccine may have been a contributor (to GWS), but it was not routinely given to American troops, just to Canadian.  So, those are seven studies that are all in agreement.  The Army is the only group that has published a series of studies that says that anthrax vaccine is not a problem, but even the FDA has problems with the Army studies, which they mention in the current package insert for the vaccine; they say that there are Army studies and Department of Defence studies, which have substantial methodologic limitations.  So, I have avoided paying attention to those studies and I think there is good reason for that.

In terms of isolating anthrax vaccine alone, Wessely, Kang, Schumm and the Boston group have done that.  Then we have, of course, the non-deployed vaccinated veterans who had more than just anthrax vaccine, but no non-vaccine exposures; we have a fairly significant number from both our countries who are ill.  

Currently, since 1998, we have a very large number of people who, prior to the last two years, were given anthrax vaccine alone and became ill.  Later, beginning in late 2002, when the plan for war in Iraq developed, soldiers were given anthrax, smallpox and a variety of other vaccines, perhaps about five vaccines close together.  So, the anthrax exposure is sort of polluted by that combination and I do not know (and I do not know if anyone knows) whether the adverse event rates are any higher with the combination; I do not think there is any data on that.

The data that I think is very interesting, but is not of good statistical value, is the data from the VAERS (FDA’s Vaccine Adverse Event Reporting System) reports, of which there are I think over 3,000 now; it is hard to get a current copy –I have a copy when there were 2,000 – and the fact that some of those – the FDA said a few and I thought many, up to ten per cent – seemed to meet the very loose case definition of Fukuda at CDC of Gulf War Syndrome.  I was extremely surprised, as I said, when I opened a medical practice on 1 January 1999 and started treating patients, because I never, in my wildest dreams, thought that the people who were getting sick from anthrax vaccine would clinically look almost identical to these patients I was seeing with Gulf War Syndrome, with fibromyalgia and Chronic Fatigue Syndrome.

   49.   THE CHAIRMAN:  Can I just interrupt you for the moment because you say that you are not an academic but you have obviously made a great study of all the papers on this subject and you also have clinical experience which is very valuable, but can you just give us, as it were, where it is you are actually going to go on this.  Have you been able to reach any sort of conclusion about the contribution which anthrax vaccine made to the Gulf War illnesses?  What is your view?  Do not tell us what everybody else’s view is.       A.  I see what you are saying.  I believe that anthrax vaccine alone is capable of causing a Gulf War Syndrome in a susceptible recipient.  In the United States, the VA RAC is estimating that 25 to 30 per cent of Gulf War veterans came home ill.  I do not think anthrax vaccine causes that high a rate.  I think it depends on the vaccine lot.  All my evidence is basically anecdotal.  I am guessing there is a rate of ten to 20 per cent chronic medical problems in anthrax vaccinees, and there is a very wide range of illness severity, so that some people may just have arthritis and other people will have severe problems and be unable to work.  On this continuum, when I say ten to 20 per cent, I do not know whether most of them tend to be severely ill, or whether most have mild illness.

   50.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Am I right in thinking that the anthrax vaccine in the United States was chemically different from the Anthrax vaccine which we manufactured?       A.  People say it was different in three ways but they were not major ways.  We are speaking theoretically now.  The way the vaccine should have been made is that you use a different strain of anthrax in the US, but similar to the British strain; you use different culture conditions, you use slightly different equipment and a slightly different adjuvant.  Theoretically, none of those things should have made a big difference.  You had a little more edema factor and lethal factor in your vaccine, but both the US and UK were very dirty vaccines made generally the same way.  That is theoretically.  

   51.  When you actually get down to the nitty-gritty and start looking at the FDA inspection reports of the plant, then you throw up your hands and you are quite concerned because you see that none of the procedures that should have been followed in a vaccine manufacturing organisation were being followed, and not only for anthrax vaccine.  There were enormous numbers of quality control failures in the United States for all the products that were made at that factory.  We thought we were the only ones with that problem but you apparently had similar problems here in the UK, because your manufacturing facility also had to be shut down and revamped, so there was a period of a couple of years when both countries were unable to produce vaccine.

   52.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So, the vaccines themselves were different, I think that is probably established.       A.  Yes.

   53.  THE CHAIRMAN:  And also of course in the United Kingdom we use Pertussis as the adjuvant whereas you did not use an adjuvant at all.       A.  The word “adjuvant” means a product designed to stimulate extra, non-specific immunity.  You have another adjuvant in your vaccine, which is alum, or aluminum phosphate.  The Pertussis vaccine was meant to stimulate immunity even more.  I do not know if they were mixed in the same bottle or separate.  In the United States, if you had mixed them in the same bottle, it would have been experimental but, if you gave one in each arm, it would not have been.  We did not use Pertussis, no.  Did we use other adjuvants to boost immunity during the first Gulf War is an outstanding question.  I am probably one of the very first people who ever raised this issue back in March 1998.  Somebody had given me old newspaper articles about squalene in vaccines and I said, “That is interesting” and I reviewed old papers on anthrax and confirmed that there had been a whole series of various adjuvant ‘boosters’ that had been used experimentally with anthrax vaccine.  The researchers took a vaccine that was of very low efficacy and turned it into a high efficacy vaccine with these adjuvants.  None of these immune boosters are licensed in the United States and I do not believe that they are licensed in the UK either.  So, they were used in animal experiments and they subsequently have not been licensed.  Squalene is one component of several of these and I know Les Bailey at Porton Down, Les and Peter Turnbull as well as Ivins and the rest at Fort Detrick, have used Tri-Mix – these are the trade names – Detox, MF59, Monophosphoryl Lipid-A and a few others in the animal experiments, and there are certainly big questions about whether those adjuvants will contribute to the development of auto-immunity in humans.

   54.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Your evidence is to this effect, that it is your belief that anthrax vaccine on its own without an adjuvant can cause what we are calling Gulf War illnesses in a certain number of veterans.       A.  Whatever is in the vials alone I believe can cause Gulf War Syndrome.  The Department of Defence owns the entire stockpile and will not allow me or anybody else to have a bottle to test to find out what is in it.  So, I am working on the assumption that there is no added squalene or other unlawful adjuvant in any of those bottles that are available today.  Going back to the Gulf War, we have nothing available to test that is accessible, although FDA would have been given vials that were released.  

   55.  The United States likes to do things very similarly to Britain and vice-versa.  When we started the anthrax programme in 1998, we managed to get Canada, the UK and Australia to start anthrax vaccine programmes around the same time, and the fact that the UK was using Pertussis adjuvants back in the Gulf War suggests to me that certainly the Americans thought about using additional adjuvants.  I would have thought about it if I had been the Army Surgeon General:  Here we had an anthrax vaccine that was likely not to work, so we should have been worried.  I myself was very frightened at the time about our troops’ protection from anthrax, and made the suggestion that we needed to produce an antiserum at that point in order to have a post-exposure treatment.  I am sure that adding adjuvants was considered.  As to whether they were used, I have seen no documentary evidence that would answer that question one way or the other.

   56.  DR JONES:  Might I add my appreciation to that of Lord Lloyd for you coming here.  I have some points arising from your paper and from your presentation.  This is a little bit off at a tangent but not very much.  On page 4 you raise what appear to be cogent queries about the doxyclycline trial.  I wonder if you would like to say something about your concerns there.  Coming to the nub of it, do you think there is still a possibility that mycoplasma could be involved?     A.  Yes.  I do not think the role of mycoplasma has been resolved.  Mycoplasma is sort of like Lyme disease in that, if you look for the causative organism, you find it in a certain percentage of people.  According to Nicholson, using his techniques, which are more sensitive than almost everybody else’s, he says that about nine per cent of the general population are positive, asymptomatic, and maybe up to 30-50 per cent of chronic fatigue patients are positive, and 50 per cent or more of the Gulf War veterans.  If you go to a highly endemic area for Lyme and do serologies you will find a lot of positive serologies, but how many of those people are actually sick? It would probably require something else, either a genetic predisposition or another noxious exposure that maybe inhibits immunity, or some combination, to induce clinical illness.  I guess that there are probably a variety of chronic infections which exist, often in harmony with us, until something else happens, and that mycoplasma may be one of those chronic infections and Lyme may be another, and that if the immune system has been damaged in these Gulf War vets then mycoplasma, which may have been dormant, becomes pathogenic.  Certainly I have had a number of patients who do improve when they take chronic antibiotics.  Nobody wants to take chronic antibiotics, so they go on them and they go off them, and then they get sick so they go back on them, they get better and then they go off them.  I cannot explain it; there may be other effects of the doxycycline, but Zithromax also works, and a variety of antibiotics can perform the same function.  On my website I collected one or two abstracts to show that when dog vaccines were tested there was mycoplasma in a number of dog vaccines.  There is no published literature to show that human vaccines have been tested-- they must have been tested by the manufacturer, but there are a lot of things that in the manufacture of biologics are better left unlooked-at by manufacturers and by FDA, so we have no knowledge about that.  Certainly mycoplasma theoretically could have gotten through the Millipore filter that was used in the only sterilisation step, so theoretically it is possible there was mycoplasma in the vaccine.  Of course there could have been mycoplasma from other modes of transmission, or mycoplasma that was acting as a commensal, later becoming pathogenic, so I cannot answer these questions.  You guys are very bright.  These are the questions that research should be addressing.

   57.  DR JONES:  Just one last thing about the doxycycline trial.  You have made some very interesting financial calculations which rather throws doubt on the calculations of the research working group.  Have you done anything to publicise that concern.  It does seem different by an order of magnitude.     A.  Yes, two orders of magnitude.

   58.  DR JONES:  Two orders of magnitude?     A.  I did not actually.  At the RAC meeting in February 2003 they had a new head of VA research, throughout the VA system, and she was sacked about eight months later, but she was there and she spent a long time presenting these two GWS treatment studies.  I had been on the phone with Sam Donta, the principal investigator, just a month or two earlier, and he said to me that this was a failed trial.  Donta and I have known each other from conferences and we had shared some patients.  He said that the effects they were getting at three and six months did not show up at 12 months, but they had a lot of dropouts, and he considered it a failed study, and one has to do another study.  Then when the head of VA research presented the data from the study, she said that the doxycycline treatment did not work.  I disagreed, and said, “You know, that is really not the way the trial was described to me by Dr. Donta.”  She had been only two weeks in that job and I figured her staff had given her the wrong information.  I knew of several people high up in the VA research system, part of whose job appears to be to control research on Gulf War syndrome, and so I repeated what Dr. Donta had told me.  Well, I am sure they immediately got back to him and he got his hands slapped because when I talked to him later he said, “That was not really what I told you.  I said this and that and we need more research…”  However, I believe the text of his paper confirms that positive effects were seen early in the treated group, but were not statistically significant later.  However, the paper was ‘marketed’ as showing no effect from doxycycline.   

   59.  I did not talk about the amount of money because I had not paid attention to that earlier; I was more interested in the science, but then I thought --- I think the trial actually cost $20 million at the end.  I cannot say that for certain because I do not have documents to show it, but I think it was more than $12 million, and there are 48 authors, so I guess a lot of people got money for participating in this trial, but there was very little result --- if you compare the Wesseley trial, where they surveyed almost 10,000 veterans and did a lot of good statistical analysis, and these people who looked at under 500 and cost many times more, how did that happen?  I do not know.  I do not do clinical trials but it seemed ridiculous.

   60.  DR JONES:  It is a very interesting point anyway.  Thank you very much.  Can I address the question of definitions?  Somewhere in your spoken testimony this morning, and I think I got you right and please correct me if I did not, you referred to the rather loose (I think was the word used) definition of Gulf War syndrome by Fukuda of the CDC.  Would you like to expand on that a bit?  What do you mean?  Why is it loose?     A.  It does not exclude enough people.  It is not specific enough.  Lea Steele actually developed a better case definition where she -----

   61.  DR JONES:  Who was that?     A.  Steele, a very good definition --- she took her data and spent a couple of years really looking at it, coming up with a more sensitive and specific definition.  She has also gone beyond that now and looked at several other GWS studies and showed that in each study there is a base line rate of this sort of illness or syndrome in whatever population you look at, and in the different studies that base line is different depending on how you define your syndrome, but that there seems to be an excess rate of about 25-27 per cent on the basis of Gulf War service.  What would be a clinically more useful definition would be something that is much more specific but for me, in terms of getting my patients disability compensation when I think they deserve it, the definition works very well because almost everybody I see fits the definition.

   62.  DR JONES:  Can I interrupt there?  When you say the definition works very well, that is the definition you use?     A.   Not necessarily.  I can choose my definitions by which paper I am going to cite, but for compensation purposes, and I am sure probably they will get rid of it for that reason, it is easy to prove that a patient has Gulf War syndrome because you say they met CDC’s own case definition.  

   63.  But in terms of better defining who has this syndrome and establishing severity and assessing the value of treatment, we need much better definitions.  It is interesting because if you look at the way the case definitions have developed for fibromyalgia and chronic fatigue syndrome and chemical sensitivity, the case definitions are totally different and yet the illnesses overlap --- it is the blind man and the elephant, you know, and we need to get all the blind men together.

   64.  DR JONES:  Just on the same subject, would I be right in concluding then that when you say that by your definition Gulf War syndrome you believe could be caused by anthrax vaccine, you are actually using Gulf War syndrome there in a sort of epidemiological sense rather than a specific medical cluster of complaints?     A.  I am not sure what you mean.

   65.  DR JONES:  I am not sure either.  At the back of your mind what definition do you use for Gulf War syndrome to evaluate this excess of unexplained symptomatology.     A.  Yes.  I would say when I make that determination I am usually looking for cognitive problems because the vast majority have that.  If they do not have cognitive problems I am scratching my head, “Do you really have this?”  I am looking for some emotional disorder too because most of them have that, and I am looking for unexplained pain, some type of gastro-intestinal function that is different than they had previously.  Not all of them have this, but I am looking for that sort of thing that I am used to seeing, so that is my definition.  I saw a patient, and I was not sure if he met my definition.  He was a very bright guy.  He had worked at Walter Reed as an administrator and was about to start pilot training and had the anthrax vaccine and he wound up with a Stevens-Johnson syndrome and oral ulcers and bronchial tract ulcers, and he came to see me and he had a swollen leg and he said a couple of months before he had had a swollen leg on the other side.  I looked and he had a deep vein thrombosis, quite severe, and I said, “You have got to go to the hospital right now”, and of course he did have deep vein thrombosis and he had a pulmonary embolism, and now he is on lifelong Coumadin.  He was quite good cognitively and I thought he had a pretty mild case of vaccine-associated illness, but he was absolutely devastated because he did not get to do his pilot training.  (We have seen a large number of patients develop clotting disorders post vaccination, such as antiphospholipid antibody syndrome.)

   66.  DR JONES:  have you any comments on how the company making the original US anthrax vaccine got away with these apparently faulty procedures for so long?     A.  Yes.   The FDA was not performing a hands-on review of the anthrax part of the factory for some number of years, we do not know how many years, and FDA was told that their inspectors were not vaccinated for anthrax so they could not go into the anthrax sections.  It was a very large compound with 30-50 buildings on it, and in the 1996 inspection report that the FDA made of this large facility there is the statement, “We did not go into the anthrax section because the army was performing the inspections”, and of course that got the FDA into a little trouble because they are legally required to inspect everything. They had been sending warning letters to this factory throughout the nineties and finally --- I have got a copy of the last one in 1997 for you, where they said, “We are going to shut you down”, because the factory was not responding, was not making the appropriate upgrades.  

   67.  There were a number of other reasons why they did not get shut down.  The manufacturer was passing faulty information to the FDA and the FDA, for some large period of time, had never done any independent testing on the vials they were given.  Finally, when the Defense Department wanted to start a big anthrax vaccination program, the FDA did perform an inspection of the anthrax part of the factory.  They compared the test results they had been given by the factory, with actual batch records, and discovered that many batches had failed testing but were retested over and over again until a passing result had been obtained.  The manufacturer had fraudulently concealed the test failures from FDA, thereby getting FDA approval for all lots. So in 1997 FDA finally went in and inspected the anthrax section, looked at the records, and of seven million doses that had already been approved and released by FDA for use, they immediately quarantined five million of them.  They did not allow them to be used.

   68.   THE CHAIRMAN:  So they were taken out of -----?     A.  The five million vaccine doses were taken out of the stockpile because FDA found that they had failed testing.  The manufacturer was required to give FDA the results of all testing, but they just kept re-testing and re-testing until they got a passing number, gave the FDA the passing number and did not tell them about any failures.  When you read that inspection report you are just horrified and I would be happy to make copies of it available.

   69.  DR JONES:  That is very helpful; thank you very much.  Can I change the subject?  It certainly has been alleged that Squalene was used as an adjuvant in effect for the US anthrax vaccination programme.  Are you aware of any evidence that Squalene itself can have toxic effects?     A.  Everybody wants to know about the Italians who used MF59 in a ‘flu vaccine a few years ago but I have seen no data on that, although maybe Dr Sharma has some.  I am not aware of Squalene being used in licensed human vaccines on any other occasion; except in limited experimental studies of a variety of vaccines – HIV vaccines, malaria vaccines and some others – in the United States.  I have met at a conference a woman doctor, a radiologist in Florida, who claims that she got a Squalene-containing adjuvant for a herpes vaccine and that she became ill afterwards.

   70.  DR JONES:  But it is anecdotal?     A.  That is it.

   71.  DR JONES:  On page 2, reference 1, to your own work, I am afraid I do not know what “PSR quarterly” is.  What does PSR mean?     A.  That changed to Medicine and Global Survival.  I do not know if it is still around, but it was the Physicians for Social Responsibility quarterly journal.

   72.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Dr Nass, you say that when you were in private practice you had people referred to you with chronic fatigue and fibromyalgia and anthrax effects, but you also said that you had people referred to you with Gulf War syndrome.  Who decided that they had got Gulf War syndrome before they came?  Did they come with symptoms that they regarded as Gulf War syndrome, were they sent to you, or did you decide?     A.  It was a variety of things.  They sought me out, so they had certainly decided.  Some of them had been through the comprehensive clinical evaluation programme at Walter Reed.  There are some VA doctors and para-professionals who were diagnosing them.  All the VAs had a Gulf War syndrome-designated doctor.  My ex-husband was one for the VA.  These doctors were sent to some training and were supposed to be able to identify cases and evaluate them.

   73.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  And they were sent to you for what purpose if other doctors were there to treat them as well?     A.  In the majority of cases the other doctors said, “I do not know what to do for you”.  I would say, “I do not know what to you do with you either but we will try these things”.

   74.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  You did tell us earlier, but I am afraid, not being a doctor myself, I have not noted them all down.  What did you offer them in terms of medication?     A.  I will make my protocol available to you.  It is about eight pages long.  I looked for endocrine levels.  I had eight young males, not only Gulf War; some Gulf War, some anthrax, some chronic fatigue, eight males in their thirties and forties with low testosterone levels, which really made me scratch my head and wonder how common that is in the general population.  I do not think we know, but a lot of the newly vaccinated anthrax people are reporting low libido, function sometimes, and some of them had had shrinking of the testicles and this sort of thing.  I am not sure what the aetiology is because we have an autopsy on one person who did have polyarteritis nodosa affecting a testicular artery.  I had another person who had a testicular excisional biopsy, but everything was scarred so you could not tell what the cause was.  It is probably an auto-immune attack because we are seeing that in some other endocrine organs, but I do not really know.  We need to study it.  It surprised me.  There are many forms of therapeutic testosterone.  It is not easy to get testosterone into the body.  You wind up almost always injecting it because we have all these topical treatments that do not work very well for these young people.  Sufferers very often had chronic diarrhoea, sometimes constipation but usually diarrhoea.

   75.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  Is the reason that they were regarded as having Gulf War syndrome that they had actually served in the Gulf?     A.  Yes.

   76.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  It was as simple as that, as others came to you with chronic fatigue syndrome?     A.  How did I differentiate them clinically?  I do not think I could.  I really wanted somebody to help me with that.  I believe there are common mechanisms to these disorders.  I wish I had some Vietnam vets to evaluate because people have said that some of the Vietnam vets have similar syndromes, and dioxin apparently can have a general effect on immunity.  Like the speaker before me said, HIV infection allows all these other illnesses to develop, and I think that is a good model to describe what I have seen in GW veterans: something has happened to them that promotes the development of a large variety of medical illnesses.

   77.  SIR MICHAEL DAVIES:  It is affecting the auto-immune system?  Many of the witnesses we have seen previously have referred to the effect of the cocktail of inoculations and vaccines they had as being the cause of their illnesses.  You are being much more specific in saying that it is down to one vaccine, which is anthrax.     A.  Yes.  This is confusing and I want to be as clear as I can to eliminate confusion.  We have people who were recently vaccinated.  They had gotten their 15 shots during basic training but anthrax vaccine is not given during basic training in the United States, so these people then got anthrax vaccine at some later time and often had symptoms immediately afterwards.  During the Gulf War everybody had cocktails.  Nobody got anthrax vaccine alone that I am aware of.  In the last two years everybody is getting cocktails again because they are going to be deployed.  They are receiving smallpox as well, and several other vaccines, often the same day.  In Wesseley’s Lancet study, which is a very good study, there was statistical significance linking anthrax vaccine individually to Gulf War illnesses, and linking vaccine cocktails to GW illnesses.  Even though the study is very good, because it relied on self-reports, and did not include people who received only anthrax vaccine, I am not sure you can make that differentiation.  

   78.  But for those people who were vaccinated from 1998 to 2002 and only got anthrax vaccine, and maybe had their other shots years before, I think that we have very good evidence that the anthrax vaccine has made them sick.  

   79.  What about vaccine cocktails?  It makes sense that if anthrax vaccine is over-stimulating the immune system, and then you are giving other vaccines simultaneously, many of which are non-specifically adjuvanting each other, you should theoretically have a synergistic negative effect on auto-immunity.  

   80.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Dr Nass, it only remains for me to thank you very much indeed for crossing the Atlantic to give us this evidence.  I think I can say that you have obviously made a huge study of this subject and this is certainly much the most comprehensive paper we have had on the subject of the anthrax vaccine.  I cannot remember another paper we have had on anthrax vaccine which approaches this in detail.  I just hope that the relevant authorities in the United States pay attention to what you say on the further research which is needed and the rather sombre warning which you give in the last paragraph on page 21 of the paper.     A.  Thank you.  May I say one thing that I neglected to mention?

   81.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, of course.     A.  I wanted to let you know that because the congressional hearings and the other efforts that were made to try to halt these vaccinations until they were properly evaluated were not successful, a group of military officers several years ago took legal action and brought a case in the Federal District Court regarding the legality of the licence for the vaccine, because when it was licensed there existed no good evidence in humans for either safety or efficacy.  The judge was persuaded by the initial filings and issued a temporary restraining order in December, and for ten days the Department of Defence was not allowed to use the anthrax vaccine.  After eight days the FDA issued a final ruling, because it had never issued a final ruling on the vaccine over 18 years, and the reason we believe they had not issued it was that once it is issued it is subject to legal challenge, but before it is issued you cannot really do anything about it.  They issued that and the judge dropped the injunction except for the six particular plaintiffs and the litigation continued.  All the arguments were finished in June and we are now waiting for a decision.  If the judge rules in favour of the plaintiffs the military will not be allowed to use this vaccine any longer unless and until they can get it properly tested and licensed.

   82.  THE CHAIRMAN:  So if that happens you will have won your point?     A.  Yes, but because the DOD has been aware of this problem for many years, the government has been working on quickly getting new anthrax vaccines into the pipeline, which may in fact be more reactogenic than the current vaccines.  I just thought I would bring that up because it may be something that will happen soon.  We will get a decision some time this year.

   83.  THE CHAIRMAN:  Dr Nass, having come over I hope you are not going straight back to the United States.     A.  No.  I will be here a couple of days, thank you.


THE CHAIRMAN:  I do not think that is long enough because you do not often get weather like this in the UK.  If I read the papers quickly, the weather, certainly in the United States, is not going to be so very good if the hurricane gets anywhere near where you live.  Thank you again very much.
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